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February 13, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration and approval is a proposed ordinance for the establishment of SE Mount. Si Road at the crossing of the Middle Fork of the Snoqualmie River.  In accordance with the provisions of the Revised Code of Washington Section 36.81.010, this establishment will provide for new right-of-way necessary for the replacement and realignment of Mount. Si Bridge No. 2550A.  The portion of the road establishment over the Middle Fork of the Snoqualmie River is across Washington State owned lands.  An aquatic lands easement from the Washington State Department of Natural Resources (WSDNR) is not required as this segment of river has not been designated as navigable by WSDNR.  The new road alignment will involve securing new right-of-way from a total of seven different property owners.  A closely related condemnation ordinance, involving one property owner, will also be transmitted to the King County Council with a similar recommendation for approval.  

The Department of Transportation Road Services Division (RSD), Capital Improvement Project No. 200994, calls for the replacement of the existing Mount. Si Bridge No. 2550A, which provides sole access to about 400 homes and is located along a lifeline route.  The existing narrow two-lane bridge was originally constructed in 1904 over the White River, and was relocated to its current location in 1955.  The Mount. Si Bridge is eligible for listing on the National Register of Historic Properties due to it being one of the oldest roadway bridges in King County and is a King County landmark.  However, the existing bridge has a low sufficiency rating due to its deteriorated condition.  The bridge is currently load limited, seismically vulnerable, structurally deficient, and functionally obsolete.  It has low overhead clearance, narrow width, rotting timber supports, and substandard approaches and guardrails, which rank it as a high priority for replacement in King County's bridge replacement program.  The existing substandard horizontal and vertical alignments create unsafe conditions for motorists.  The narrowness of the bridge and lack of roadway shoulders or sidewalks also makes it uncomfortable and potentially unsafe for pedestrians and bicyclists crossing the bridge.  

Construction of the project is planned to begin in 2007 and includes the realignment of the associated bridge approaches on SE Mount. Si Road to improve traffic safety.  A total of five alignment alternatives were considered for the project.  The final alignment of placing the new bridge approximately 100 feet downstream of the existing bridge was selected as the preferred alignment based on an evaluation of environmental, construction, social and economic impacts.  This alignment will substantially improve the roadway geometry deficiencies.  The adoption of this ordinance will permit the Department of Transportation to move forward with right-of-way acquisition and completion of the project design.  

A number of environmental and historical mitigation measures will be included in the construction of the project.  Therefore, a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) and a Determination of Non-Significance (DNS) were issued on November 9, 2005.  The existing bridge will remain open during construction of the replacement bridge.  Pending approval by the King County Landmarks Commission and with their issuance of a Certificate of Appropriateness, the existing bridge may be removed and rehabilitated for use as a pedestrian bridge elsewhere or documented and demolished.  Rehabilitation and retention of the bridge for pedestrian use at its current location is being considered but is unlikely due to location conflicts with the new bridge.  A six-foot pedestrian walkway will be provided on one side of the new bridge.  This project is consistent with plans, policies, and objectives of the King County Comprehensive Plan and the 2004 Transportation Needs Report.  

Public input has been sought out and welcomed by the project team.  This includes the SEPA public comment period, published notices in the newspaper, posted project notices on-site, and project notices mailed to residents in the vicinity of the project.  Three public meetings have been held with an additional public meeting planned in 2006.  Additional opportunities for public input are expected in conjunction with the on-going work with the King County Landmarks Commission.  The outcome of these efforts is a bridge design and new roadway alignment that is generally supported by the community with a clear commitment by the RSD to start construction of the bridge in 2007.  Enclosed for review are the establishment plan, the engineer’s report, the engineer’s field notes, the completed SEPA Environmental Checklist and DNS, and a vicinity map.

I recommend the King County Council adopt this ordinance.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:   Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director



 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Budget and Management


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Linda Dougherty, Division Director, Road Services Division (RSD), DOT


Paulette Norman, P.E., County Road Engineer, RSD, DOT


Rick Brater, P.E., Manager, Engineering Services Section (ESS), RSD, DOT


Lydia Reynolds-Jones, Manager, Project Support Services, ESS, RSD, DOT


Kelly R. Whiting, P.E., Supervising Engineer, Road Services Unit, ESS, RSD, DOT


Jim Markus, P.E., Managing Engineer, Bridge and Structural Design Unit, ESS, RSD, DOT


Gwen Lewis, Project Manager, Bridge Unit, ESS, RSD, DOT


Rachael Speer, Engineer, Bridge Unit, ESS, RSD, DOT


Erick Thompson, Senior Environmental Engineer, Environmental Unit, ESS, RSD, DOT

